
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 11th September 2014
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Maggie Don and Ellie Manns 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton - Chair
(Counties)


Michael Springthorpe 
(Town Centre)

Sandra Nash 

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Hayley Fountain 

(Broughton)

Jim French 

(Desborough)

Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Susan Milne

(Naseby Road)
Karen Wesley 

(Highfield Road)
Chris Wesley
Stephen Panther

Mr Leonard Sumpter 
(Leaseholder)
Mr Donald Thurland
(Leaseholder)
Mrs Pamela Thurland 
(Leaseholder)

Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Linda Nash (Housing)

Glynn Dowdell (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
14.TF.17
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Jenny Henson and David Howes. Apologies were also received from Darren Ibell (Housing), Moria Brown and Brent Woodford.
14.TF.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

14.TF.19
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.20
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.132 - Highfield Road Estate Open House Event
It was noted that following the success of the initial open house event, a second open day was scheduled for Saturday 11th October. The event would be held in the customer services centre and council chamber with a focus on helping people to join the housing register. This would enable people to begin bidding on available properties immediately. Publicity for the event would be published in the next couple of weeks and tenant representative assistance was welcomed. It was anticipated that the drop-in session would run from 9am to 3pm.
14.TF.10 – Housing Tour Itinerary
Councillor Maggie Don proposed thanks to all involved in the organization of the annual housing tour, noting that it had been an excellent event.

14.TF.21
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

New Key Fobs for Highfield Road Security Doors

Leona Mantle provided an update to the meeting on the subject of security door key fobs. The meeting noted that there had previously been a number of issues in regard to the fobs. Only one member of staff had been fully trained in the programming of fobs, and the process could only take place on site. This had led to unacceptable delays for new and existing tenants and had a negative impact on void times. 

A new door-entry system was currently being introduced to alleviate these issues. The system was web-based meaning there was remote access from the KBC offices. Key fobs could be added and removed immediately and there were now three officers able to operate the system. Additionally, the register of all fobs and activity could now be monitored to ascertain when and where fobs were being operated. Usage reports and receipts for fobs could now be produced improving customer service, security (fobs could be remotely disabled), control and accountability. 


Leona Mantle responded to a question from Cllr Michael Brown regarding security of the system, noting that it was GSX compliant. She promised to respond to a query raised by Stephen Panther regarding a security door issue he was experiencing at his block at Sackville Street. 
14.TF.22 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
John Conway provided a brief update of the highlights contained within the monthly HRA Capital Projects report.
It was noted that up to the end of August, £924,361 or 29.7% of the total HRA Capital Budget had been spent. 

· Homes for Future – the initial two pilot properties had been completed during the summer, with tenders received for the next ten properties on the same road. These tenders were currently undergoing analysis. 

· External Wall Insulation – the target was a total of 24 properties in 2014/15, located in Wellingborough Road, Broughton and Central Avenue, Stamford Road and Windmill Avenue in Kettering. This work was anticipated to be complete by October. 

· Replacement Fire Doors – this was a major scheme involving replacement doors for nine blocks on Highfield Road and two blocks on Weekley Glebe Road. Only three of 70 properties remained for completion. 
14.TF.23
HOMES FOR THE FUTURE – NEXT STEPS
Linda Nash gave a presentation entitled Homes for the Future – Next Steps.
The forum noted that the initial two pilot properties on Addison Road in Desborough had been completed during the summer following total refurbishment and viewing had been  included as part of the housing tour in July. 

Tenders had been received and opened for the next ten properties on Addison Road, with contractor interviews to be held on 19th September. Desborough tenant representative Jim French had been invited onto the interview panel.
Housing officers had visited every council-owned property on Addison Road to liaise with tenants. As a result of these visits, two newsletters had been produced and delivered with the aim of answering issues raised by tenants. The forum noted the importance of working closely with tenants both collectively and individually. 

The forum were advised that notice had been provided to the occupiers of numbers 6 and 8 Addison Road, with an aim to move them into the refurbished homes by early to mid-October. Work would then commence on their vacated properties shortly afterwards. It was anticipated that they would be back in their own properties prior to Christmas; notice would then be given to the next two tenants in mid-December who would move in mid-January. This pattern would be repeated until all the properties had been refurbished. The Neighbourhood Manager would be holding discussions with tenants around their requirements for the move, storage of items for the duration of the move and provision of packing material. 

The Housing Team acknowledged that there were likely to be alterations to the schedule, taking into account residents’ needs but constant communication was key to the success of the project. One to one support was being offered if required and a whole package of information regarding the move was being supplied, including a “Countdown to Moving” leaflet. The information supplied outlined what would and would not be permissible during the stay in temporary accommodation, with advice provided on the moving company involved, storage of items, disconnection of appliances and access to gardens during the works.

The forum heard that on Alexandra Road, two tenants were being supported through the HomeMove scheme, with further information gathering underway to ascertain tenant needs so that work could be undertaken with those requesting permanent moves. 
Details of the cost of the HomeMove scheme were provided to the meeting who noted that tenant funding is not accepted as part of  works, although provision is made, wherever possible, to meet tenant expectations if they have particular requirements.  

Jim French was thanked by officers for his contributions to the Homes for the Future process.
14.TF.24
INTRODUCTORY TENANCY REVIEW – FINAL REPORT


Martyn Lund, Chair of the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel (TOSP) attended the meeting and provided the forum with the final version of the Introductory Tenancy Review report.
The forum noted that a report had been brought before them at the meeting held on 9th May 2013, formally recognising the commencement of the review into process of Introductory Tenancies, beginning at accompanied viewing, through the sign up process on to tenancy visits at two weeks, three months, six months and nine months.  


The key factors TOSP had identified that necessitated the review were inconsistencies in Performance Indicators and a perceived lack of monitoring of extended tenancies. 

The initial phase of the review had been evidence gathering. Information was requested from housing staff which included the following:

· New tenancy agreements – all kinds

· Review requests

· Check lists

· Notice of terminations

· Decision letters

· Leaflets and information to new tenants

· New Tenants Pack 

· List of possible staff to interview and shadow

· Current monitoring information   

Upon receipt of this information a desktop review had been undertaken which produced a list of individuals that TOSP wished to interview. One third of all introductory tenants were contacted asking whether they would be prepared to participate in interviews.  Eight tenants responded and the interviews were conducted in their homes between 5th and 15th August. Seven key members of the Housing Department were also interviewed by TOSP members during November 2013.  
TOSP had then shadowed a sign-up process, before examining visits and accompanied viewing. Processes involved had been thoroughly researched prior to drawing up of findings and conclusions, which we are follows:-
· Tenants would like the sign-up to be conducted in a private office and not at the customer service desk.

· Tenants felt that there was too much information to take in at the sign-up

· Staff considered that there was at times a lack of communication between departments, sometimes leading to problems not being flagged as early as they possibly could be.

· A lack of monitoring regarding extended tenancies, did tenants go on to have successful tenancies or were they evicted at a later stage?

· A lack of monitoring regarding introductory tenancy visits, how many visits were kept and reasons for missed visits.

· Introductory Tenants were not provided with sufficient information about their tenant representative or tenant participation.
· Concerns were raised regarding lettable standards and the time taken for work to be completed. This was considered to be beyond the remit of the review but could be reviewed at a later date.

As a result of these findings a list of recommendations was provided as follows:-
· Sign-ups to take place in a private area, preferably a private office. Neighbourhood Managers to be more involved with the sign up.

· The Tenants Handbook and a copy of the tenancy agreement to be provided at final verification to allow tenants to digest the information in advance and formulate questions to ask at sign up if necessary. This information to also be available online.

· At the accompanied viewing, tenants to be given written confirmation that any works identified as needed to meet the lettable standard will be completed before the tenancy begins, including time frame.

· Meetings to be attended by relevant officers focused on introductory tenancies to ensure problems are identified as early as possible. To include Neighbourhood Managers, income officers and those working in tenancy support and Life Plan.

· Systems to be put in place to monitor what happens to tenants after a tenancy review. This information to be passed to the Panel biannually. 

· Systems to be put in place to monitor introductory tenancy visits by Neighbourhood Managers.

· Neighbourhood Managers to offer flexibility in regard to tenancy visits.

· Information regarding tenant participation to be included in tenants handbook.

· Two week introductory tenancy visit to be moved to four weeks at the discretion of the Neighbourhood Manager, dependent on the level of support the new tenant requires.

In addition to the above recommendations, the forum noted a list of suggestions put forward by TOSP for possible implementation, including:-
· Pilot a scheme where an essentials pack be provided to introductory tenants, possibly as a joint venture between KBC and the Tenants’ Forum.
· Appointment visit letter be amended to stress the importance of introductory tenancy visits.
· Information to be given to new tenants regarding availability of affordable furniture, appliances and carpets.
· Lettable standard video to be made available online
· Increase the number of tenancy support staff.
· Tenant representatives to offer additional assistance to tenants, working in conjunction with tenancy support. This suggestion required further investigation by the Panel.

The forum heard that an action plan for the implementation of the above recommendations would be produced and submitted to a future meeting of the forum, along with a review date for the whole process. Additionally, the panel, in conjunction with the Head of Housing, would also draw up a prioritised action plan for the suggestions listed above.
Provision of the tenant handbook prior to sign-up, tenants obtaining contents insurance, tenancy monitoring and additional involvement in the process from neighbourhood managers were all discussed by the forum. 
The panel were complemented profusely on the production of a valuable and thorough piece of work that had brought to light a number of issues that could now be remedied.  
RESOLVED
that the report be AGREED, with monitoring of processes to take place throughout the next year and an action plan to be brought to a future forum.

(Councillor Michael Brown left the meeting at 19:38)

14.TF.25

REPAIRS REPORTING REVIEW – INITIAL REPORT

Martyn Lund provided the forum with a report outlining the TOSP’s next area for review which would concentrate on Repairs Reporting. 
Discrepancies had been noted in the repair report information sheets, with some repairs being listed multiple times and jobs not always being completed in priority order. The forum noted that over 25,000 repairs had been reported in the last year which appeared excessive given the size of the council’s housing stock. 

The panel intended to examine the system for booking repairs and allocating priorities to see if it was fit for purpose, along with potential for improvement. It was also important to ascertain whether tenants received good service and value for money.
Panel objectives were to have a clear understanding of all the processes of repair reporting, allocation of priorities and the key players involved in repair reporting. Figures would be obtained for the number of repairs reported and the actual total completed, while information would be gathered regarding tenant satisfaction and value for money.
It was noted that the review might provide more questions than answers, and may prove to be even more in depth than the Introductory Tenancy Review. The panel were wished well in their efforts. 
RESOLVED
that the forum AGREED the topic of Repair Reporting be the subject of the next review by the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel
14.TF.26

CONNECT
Linda Nash reported that the latest edition of Connect would be delivered around 19th September. As soon as delivery was complete, work on the Christmas edition would commence as there was no flexibility available with timescales. Any ideas or suggestions for the festive edition were welcomed.  

14.TF.27    

TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel wished to have more involvement with the overview part of its role. To that end, it planned to take a more in depth examination of Performance Indicators to identify any trends. Work relating to this would be brought to the forum when ready. 
14.TF.28

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

John Conway responded to a question about Keyways by advising the forum that there was an intention to review the allocations policy in the near future, with a plan being put together to undertake this work. 
14.TF.29

PRIZE DRAW


The winner of the prize draw was Michael Springthorpe.
14.TF.30

DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 9th October 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.53pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
11.09.14

